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As he was about to go away, the cook said to him, 'O youth, doubtless thou art a stranger?' And he answered, 'Yes.' Quoth the cook, 'It is reported
in one of the Traditions [of the Prophet that he said,] "Loyal admonition is [a part] of religion;" and the understanding say, "Admonition is of the
characteristics of the true believers." And indeed that which I have seen of thy fashions pleaseth me and I would fain give thee a warning.' 'Speak
out thy warning,' rejoined Selim, 'and may God strengthen thine affair!' Then said the cook, 'Know, O my son, that in this our country, whenas a
stranger entereth therein and eateth of flesh-meat and drinketh not old wine thereon, this is harmful unto him and engendereth in him dangerous
disorders. Wherefore, if thou have provided thee somewhat thereof, (71) [it is well;] but, if not, look thou procure it, ere thou take the meat and
carry it away.' 'May God requite thee with good!' rejoined Selim. 'Canst thou direct me where it is sold?' And the cook said, 'With me is all that
thou seekest thereof.' 'Is there a way for me to see it?' asked the young man; and the cook sprang up and said, 'Pass on.' So he entered and the cook
showed him somewhat of wine; but he said, 'I desire better than this.' Whereupon he opened a door and entering, said to Selim, 'Enter and follow
me.'.The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said, 'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as he
were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him sitting.
When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither at this
hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon the
Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the
Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath
taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to
do.'.When the princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and
said, "O Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most
High decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me
and return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou
give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".Fuller and his Wife, The, i. 261..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? My pleasant life for loss of friends
is troubled aye..When I had made an end of washing, I cried out, saying, "Harkye, my lady Rihaneh!" But none answered me. So I went out and
found her not; and indeed she had taken my clothes and that which was therein of money, to wit, four hundred dirhems. Moreover, she had taken
my turban and my handkerchief and I found not wherewithal to cover my nakedness; wherefore I suffered somewhat than which death is less
grievous and abode looking about the place, so haply I might espy wherewithal to hide my shame. Then I sat a little and presently going up to the
door, smote upon it; whereupon up came the housekeeper and I said to her, "O my sister, what hath God done with the woman who was here?"
Quoth she, "She came down but now and said, 'I am going to cover the boys with the clothes and I have left him sleeping. If he awake, tell him not
to stir till the clothes come to him.'" Then said I, "O my sister, secrets are [safe] with the worthy and the freeborn. By Allah, this woman is not my
wife, nor ever in my life have I seen her before this day!" And I recounted to her the whole affair and begged her to cover me, informing her that I
was discovered of the privities..Old Woman, the Merchant and the King, The, i. 265..Now the king of the city was dead and had left no son, and the
townsfolk fell out concerning who should be king over them: and their sayings differed and their counsels, so that turmoil was like to betide
between them by reason of this. At last, after long dissension, they came to an accord and agreed to leave the choice to the late king's elephant and
that he unto whom he consented should be king and that they would not contest the commandment with him. So they made oath of this and on the
morrow, they brought out the elephant and came forth to the utterward of the city; nor was there man or woman left in the place but was present at
that time. Then they adorned the elephant and setting up the throne on his back, gave him the crown in his trunk; and he went round about
examining the faces of the folk, but stopped not with any of them till he came to the banished king, the forlorn, the exile, him who had lost his
children and his wife, when he prostrated himself to him and placing the crown on his head, took him up and set him on his back..? ? ? ? ? The
pains of long desire have wasted me away; Estrangement and disdain my body sore have tried..? ? ? ? ? a. The Unlucky Merchant ccccxl.When
King Shah Bekht heard this, he said, "Most like all they say of the vizier is leasing and his innocence will appear, even as that of the pious woman
appeared." Then he comforted the vizier's heart and bade him go to his house..? ? ? ? ? d. The Lover's Trick against the Chaste Wife dcccclxxx.? ? ?
? ? I clipped her (118) in mine arms and straight grew drunken with the scent Of a fresh branch that had been reared in affluence and content..28.
Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-surgeon cclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? I am the champion-slayer, the warrior without peer; My foes I slay, destroying the
hosts, when I appear..When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the rest
of the night and the next day till the evening..? ? ? ? ? All hearkening to my word, obeying my command, In whatsoever thing is pleasing to my
sight..? ? ? ? ? The absent ones' harbinger came us unto With tidings of those who (129) had caused us to rue..Peace on you, people of my troth!
With peace I do you greet, ii. 224..So she took the hundred dinars and the piece of silk and returned to her dwelling, rejoicing, and went in to
Aboulhusn and told him what had befallen, whereupon he arose and rejoiced and girt his middle and danced and took the hundred dinars and the
piece of silk and laid them up. Then he laid out Nuzhet el Fuad and did with her even as she had done with him; after which he rent his clothes and
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plucked out his beard and disordered his turban [and went forth] and gave not over running till he came in to the Khalif, who was sitting in the hall
of audience, and he in this plight, beating upon his breast. Quoth the Khalif to him, "What aileth thee, O Aboulhusn!" And he wept and said,
"Would thy boon-companion had never been and would his hour had never come!" "Tell me [thy case,]" said the Khalif; and Aboulhusn said, "O
my lord, may thy head outlive Nuzhet el Fuad!" Quoth the Khalif, "There is no god but God!" And he smote hand upon hand. Then he comforted
Aboulhusn and said to him, "Grieve not, for we will give thee a concubine other than she." And he bade the treasurer give him a hundred dinars and
a piece of silk. So the treasurer gave him what the Khalif bade him, and the latter said to him,"Go, lay her out and carry her forth and make her a
handsome funeral." So Aboulhusn took that which he had given him and returning to his house, rejoicing, went in to Nuzhet el Fuad and said to
her, "Arise, for the wish is accomplished unto us." So she arose and he laid before her the hundred dinars and the piece of silk, whereat she
rejoiced, and they added the gold to the gold and the silk to the silk and sat talking and laughing at one another..When twenty days had passed by,
each [egg] was hatched, and the vizier bade them pair the chickens, male and female, and rear them well. So they did this and it was found a charge
unto no one. Then they waited for them awhile and after this the vizier enquired of the chickens and was told that they were become fowls.
Moreover, they brought him all their eggs and he bade set them; and after twenty days there were hatched from each [pair] of them thirty or
five-and-twenty or fifteen [chickens] at the least. The vizier let note against each man the number of chickens that pertained to him, and after two
months, he took the old hens and the cockerels, and there came to him from each man nigh half a score, and he left the [young] hens with them. On
like wise he sent to the country folk and let the cocks abide with them. So he got him young ones [galore] and appropriated to himself the sale of
the fowls, and on this wise he got him, in the course of a year, that which the regal estate required of the king and his affairs were set right for him
by the vizier's contrivance. And he peopled (258) the country and dealt justly by his subjects and returned to them all that he took from them and
lived a happy and prosperous life. Thus good judgment and prudence are better than wealth, for that understanding profiteth at all times and
seasons. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the man whose caution slew him.".19. Hassan of Bassora and the
King's Daughter of the Jinn cclxxxvi.When the king had departed on his journey, the vizier said in himself, 'Needs must I look upon this damsel
whom the king loveth with all this love.' So he hid himself in a place, that he might look upon her, and saw her overpassing description; wherefore
he was confounded at her and his wit was dazed and love got the mastery of him, so that he said to her, saying, 'Have pity on me, for indeed I
perish for the love of thee.' She sent back to him, saying, 'O vizier, thou art in the place of trust and confidence, so do not thou betray thy trust, but
make thine inward like unto thine outward (113) and occupy thyself with thy wife and that which is lawful to thee. As for this, it is lust and
[women are all of] one taste. (114) And if thou wilt not be forbidden from this talk, I will make thee a byword and a reproach among the folk.'
When the vizier heard her answer, he knew that she was chaste of soul and body; wherefore he repented with the utmost of repentance and feared
for himself from the king and said, 'Needs must I contrive a device wherewithal I may destroy her; else shall I be disgraced with the
king.'.Presently, the old woman came in to her and saw her sitting at Aboulhusn's head, weeping and lamenting; and when she saw the old woman,
she cried out and said to her, "See what hath betided me! Indeed, Aboulhusn is dead and hath left me alone and forlorn!" Then she cried out and
tore her clothes and said to the old woman, "O my mother, how good he was!" Quoth the other, "Indeed thou art excused, for thou wast used to him
and he to thee." Then she considered what Mesrour had reported to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and said to her, "Indeed, Mesrour goeth about
to sow discord between the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh." "And what is the [cause of] discord, O my mother?" asked Nuzhet el Fuad. "O my
daughter," answered the old woman, "Mesrour came to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and gave them news of thee that thou wast dead and that
Aboulhusn was well. "And Nuzhet el Fuad said to her, "O my aunt, I was with my lady but now and she gave me a hundred dinars and a piece of
silk; and now see my condition and that which hath befallen me! Indeed, I am bewildered, and how shall I do, and I alone, forlorn? Would God I
had died and he had lived!".Wife, The Fuller and his, i. 261..Ilan Shah and Abou Temam, Story of, i. 126..Then she changed the measure and
improvised the following:.When the old man heard her words and that wherewith she menaced him, he arose and went out, perplexed and knowing
not what he should do, and there met him a Jew, who was his neighbour, and said to him, "O Sheikh, how cometh it that I see thee strait of breast?
Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk, such as I use not to hear with thee." Quoth the Muezzin, "Yonder is a damsel who avoucheth that she
is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid; and she hath eaten food and now would fain drink wine in my house, but I
forbade her. However she avoucheth that except she drink thereof, she will perish, and indeed I am bewildered concerning my affair." "Know, O
my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful are used to drink wine, and whenas they eat and drink not,
they perish; and I fear lest some mishap betide her, in which case thou wouldst not be safe from the Khalifs wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the
Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old wine that will suit her." Quoth the old man, "[I conjure thee] by the right of neighbourship, deliver me
from this calamity and let me have that which is with thee!" "In the name of God," answered the Jew and going to his house, brought out a flagon
of wine, with which the Sheikh returned to Sitt el Milah. This pleased her and she said to him, "Whence hadst thou this?" "I got it from my
neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to him my case with thee and he gave me this.".One day the Commander of the Faithful bade bring him
to the presence; so his slave-girl changed his raiment and clothing him in sumptuous apparel, mounted him on the mule. Then he rode to the palace
and presenting himself before the Khalif, saluted him with the goodliest of salutations and bespoke him with eloquent and deep-thoughted speech.
When Er Reshid saw him, he marvelled at the goodliness of his favour and his eloquence and the readiness of his speech and enquiring of him, was
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told that he was Sitt el Milah's lord; whereupon quoth he, "Indeed, she is excusable in her love for him, and if we had put her to death
unrighteously, as we were minded to do, her blood would have been upon our heads." Then he turned to the young man and entering into discourse
with him, found him well bred, intelligent, quick of wit and apprehension, generous, pleasant, elegant, erudite. So he loved him with an exceeding
love and questioned him of his native city and of his father and of the manner of his journey to Baghdad. Noureddin acquainted him with that
which he would know in the goodliest of words and with the concisest of expressions; and the Khalif said to him, "And where hast thou been
absent all this while? Indeed, we sent after thee to Damascus and Mosul and other the towns, but lit on no tidings of thee." "O my lord," answered
the young man, "there betided thy slave in thy city that which never yet betided any." And he acquainted him with his case from first to last and
told him that which had befallen him of evil [from El Muradi and his crew]..Upon the parting day our loves from us did fare, iii. 114..When her
people arose in the morning and saw her not, they sought her in the camp, but, finding her not and missing me also, doubted not but she had fled
with me. Now she had four brothers, as they were falcons, and they mounted and dispersed in quest of us. When the day dawned [on the fourth
morning], the dog began to bark and the other dogs answered him and coming to the mouth of the pit, stood howling to him. My wife's father,
hearing the howling of the dogs, came up and standing at the brink of the pit, [looked in and] beheld a marvel. Now he was a man of valour and
understanding, an elder versed (62) in affairs so he fetched a rope and bringing us both forth, questioned us of our case. I told him all that had
betided and he abode pondering the affair..As fate would have it, the chief of the police was passing through the market; so the people told him
[what was to do] and he made for the door and burst it open. We entered with a rush and found the thieves, as they had overthrown my friend and
cut his throat; for they occupied not themselves with me, but said, 'Whither shall yonder fellow go? Indeed, he is in our grasp.' So the prefect took
them with the hand (129) and questioned them, and they confessed against the woman and against their associates in Cairo. Then he took them and
went forth, after he had locked up the house and sealed it; and I accompanied him till he came without the [first] house. He found the door locked
from within; so he bade break it open and we entered and found another door. This also he caused burst in, enjoining his men to silence till the
doors should be opened, and we entered and found the band occupied with a new victim, whom the woman had just brought in and whose throat
they were about to cut..59. The Enchanted Horse Night cclvii.Now the king had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit of old time, and he
had died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to
talk of this and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon him one day and slew
him. Then they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming him the king's brother, for that he was the nearest of folk to him [in
favour] and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not but that he was the prince in question and said to him, 'Reign thou in
thy brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a word; and he knew that this was
the issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's throne, donned the royal raiment and discovered justice and equity and the
affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed him and the people inclined to him and many were his troops..The
company marvelled at this story and the tenth officer came forward and said, 'As for me, there befell me that which was yet more extraordinary
than all this.' Quoth El Melik ez Zahir, 'What was that?' And he said,.?STORY OF THE UNJUST KING AND THE TITHER..O amir of justice, be
kind to thy subjects, iii. 24..? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dccccix.Ten Viziers, The, i. 61.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Eunuch Kafour ,,.When the evening
evened, the king summoned the vizier and required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O
king, that.? ? ? ? ? And all the desert spaces devour, whilst to my rede, Or if in sport or earnest, (93) still Aamir giveth ear..As for Zubeideh, she
went in to the Khalif and talked with him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the eyes and on his hand and asked him that which she had
promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not found in this world; but, if she go about in quest of him
and find him not, her hopes will be cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport and laugh; for that, what while she abideth in hope, she
will never cease from her frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt el Milah leave to go forth and make search for her lord
a month's space and ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the household] give her all she needed, were it a thousand
dirhems a day or more. So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt el Milah and acquainted her with that which had
passed [between herself and the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and called down blessings on her..? ? ? ? ? Behold, I am
clad in a robe of leaves green And a garment of honour of ultramarine..The Fourteenth Night of the Month..The First Day..? ? ? ? ? In every
rejoicing a boon (232) midst the singers and minstrels am I;.Officer's Story, The Tenth, ii. 172..The End..So the old man put his head forth of the
window and called the youth, who came to him from the mosque and sought leave [to enter]. The Muezzin bade him enter, and when he came in to
the damsel, he knew her and she knew him; whereupon he turned back in bewilderment and would have fled; but she sprang up to him and seized
him, and they embraced and wept together, till they fell down on the ground in a swoon. When the old man saw them in this plight, he feared for
himself and fled forth, seeing not the way for drunkenness. His neighbour the Jew met him and said to him, "How comes it that I see thee
confounded?" "How should I not be confounded," answered the old man, "seeing that the damsel who is with me is fallen in love with the servant
of the mosque and they have embraced and fallen down in a swoon? Indeed, I fear lest the Khalif come to know of this and be wroth with me; so
tell me thou what is to be done in this wherewith I am afflicted of the affair of this damsel." Quoth the Jew, "For the nonce, take this casting-bottle
of rose-water and go forth-right and sprinkle them therewith. If they be aswoon for this their foregathering and embracement, they will come to
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themselves, and if otherwise, do thou flee.".When King Shah Bekht heard this, he said in himself, "How like is this story to my present case with
this vizier, who hath not his like!" Then he bade him depart to his own house and come again at eventide..Meinsoun drank off his cup and said to
her, 'Well done, O perfect of attributes!' Then he signed to her and was absent awhile, after which he returned and with him a tray of jewels worth
an hundred thousand dinars, [which he gave to Tuhfeh]. So Kemeriyeh arose and bade her slave-girl open the closet behind her, wherein she laid all
that wealth. Then she delivered the key to Tuhfeh, saying, 'All that cometh to thee of riches, lay thou in this closet that is by thy side, and after the
festival, it shall be carried to thy palace on the heads of the Jinn.' Tuhfeh kissed her hand, and another king, by name Munir, took the cup and filling
it, said to her, 'O fair one, sing to me over my cup upon the jasmine.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised the following
verses:.70. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman dclvi.? ? ? ? ? x. The Sandal-wood Merchant and the Sharpers dciii.As for Queen Kemeriyeh, she
flew off to the palace of her sister Wekhimeh and told her what Meimoun had done and how [he avouched that], whenas he saw defeat [near at
hand], he would slay Tuhfeh; 'and indeed,' added she, 'he is resolved upon this; else had he not dared to commit this outrage. So do thou contrive
the affair as thou deemest well, for thou hast no superior in judgment.' Then they sent for Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Sherareh and sat down to take
counsel, one with another, of that which they should do in the matter. Then said Wekhimeh, 'We were best fit out a ship in this island [wherein is
my palace] and embark therein, in the guise of mortals, and fare on till we come to a little island, that lieth over against Meimoun's palace. There
will we [take up our abode and] sit drinking and smiting the lute and singing. Now Tuhfeh will of a surety be sitting looking upon the sea, and
needs must she see us and come down to us, whereupon we will take her by force and she will be under our hands, so that none shall avail more to
molest her on any wise. Or, if Meimoun be gone forth to do battle with the Jinn, we will storm his stronghold and take Tuhfeh and raze his palace
and put to death all who are therein. When he hears of this, his heart will be rent in sunder and we will send to let our father know, whereupon he
will return upon him with his troops and he will be destroyed and we shall be quit of him.' And they answered her, saying, 'This is a good counsel.'
Then they bade fit out a ship from behind the mountain, (244) and it was fitted out in less than the twinkling of an eye. So they launched it on the
sea and embarking therein, together with four thousand Afrits, set out, intending for Meimoun's palace. Moreover, they bade other five thousand
Afrits betake themselves to the island under the Crescent Mountain and lie in wait for them there..? ? ? ? ? So hath the Merciful towards Hudheifeh
driven you, A champion ruling over all, a lion of great might..? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that which irks
it), go saying, in my fear.? ? ? ? ? Then, after them came I to thee and union did entreat And unto thee set forth at length my case and my
design;.Hind and his Vizier, The King of, ii. 105..Then I sang and the captain said, "It is good," Quoth I, "Nay, but thou art loathly." He looked at
me and said, "By Allah, thou shalt never more scent the odour of the world!" But his comrades said to him, "Do it not," and appeased him, till he
said, "If it must be so, she shall abide here a whole year, not going forth." And I said, "I am content to submit to whatsoever pleaseth thee. If I have
erred, thou art of those to whom pertaineth clemency." He shook his head and drank, then arose and went out to do his occasion, what while his
comrades were occupied with what they were about of merry-making and drunkenness and sport. So I winked to my fellows and we slipped out
into the corridor. We found the door open and fled forth, unveiled and knowing not whither we went; nor did we halt till we had left the house far
behind and happened on a cook cooking, to whom said I, "Hast thou a mind to quicken dead folk?" And he said, "Come up." So we went up into
the shop, and he said, 'Lie down." Accordingly, we lay down and he covered us with the grass, (137) wherewith he was used to kindle [the fire]
under the food..They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..As they abode thus on the fourth day, behold, a company of folk giving their
beasts the rein and crying aloud and saying, "Quick! Quick! Haste to our rescue, O King!" Therewithal the king's chamberlains and officers
accosted them and said to them, "What is behind you and what hath befallen you?" Quoth they, "Bring us before the king." [So they carried them to
Ins ben Cais;] and when they saw him, they said to him, "O king, except thou succour us, we are dead men; for that we are a folk of the Benou
Sheiban, (67) who have taken up our abode in the parts of Bassora, and Hudheifeh the Arab (68) hath come down on us with his horses and his men
and hath slain our horsemen and carried off our women and children; nor was one saved of the tribe but he who fled; wherefore we crave help
[first] by God the Most High, then by thy life.".? ? ? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.Then the eunuchs went forth, that they might
perfume the bath [for the use of the brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and willow-flower-water and bladders of musk and fumigated it
with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister Dinarzad, and they cleansed their heads and clipped their
hair. When they came forth of the bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as were] prepared for the kings of the Chosroes; and among
Shehrzad's apparel was a dress charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants of birds and beasts. Moreover, they both encircled their
necks with necklaces of jewels of price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for therein were great jewels such as amazed the wit and
the eye, and the thought was bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter than the sun and the moon. Before them they kindled
lighted flambeaux in torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that they had eyes sharper than drawn swords and the lashes
of their eyelids ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes swayed gracefully and their eyes wantoned. And the
slave-girls came to meet them with instruments of music..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the couriers came with news of thee, how fair Thou wast and sweet and
how thy visage shone with light,.The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, ii. 224..So he left her and slept his night and on the
morrow he repaired to the shop of his friend the druggist and saluted him. The other welcomed him and questioned him of his case; whereupon he
told him how he had fared, till he came to the mention of the woman's husband, when he said, 'Then came the cuckold her husband and she clapped
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me into the chest and shut the lid on me, whilst her addlepated pimp of a husband went round about the house, top and bottom; and when he had
gone his way, we returned to what we were about.' With this, the druggist was certified that the house was his house and the wife his wife, and he
said, 'And what wilt thou do to-day?' Quoth the singer, 'I shall return to her and weave for her and full her yarn, (198) and I came but to thank thee
for thy dealing with me.'.? ? ? ? ? Then came I after them, desiring thee, with me No second save my sword, my falchion keen and bright..? ? ? ? ?
Were I cut off, beloved, from hope of thy return, Slumber, indeed, for ever my wakeful lids would flee..? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my
heart consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in all security..Now the children had entered the coppice, to make water, and there was there a
forest of trees, wherein, if a horseman entered, he might wander by the week, [before finding his way out], for none knew the first thereof from the
last. So the boys entered therein and knew not how they should return and went astray in that wood, to an end that was willed of God the Most
High, whilst their father sought them, but found them not. So he returned to their mother and they abode weeping for their children. As for these
latter, when they entered the wood, it swallowed them up and they went wandering in it many days, knowing not where they had entered, till they
came forth, at another side, upon the open country..? ? ? ? ? f. King Bekhtzeman cccclxi.When King El Aziz heard the damsel's song, her speech
and her verses pleased him and he said to El Abbas, "O my son, verily, these damsels are weary with long versifying, and indeed they make us
yearn after the dwellings and the homesteads with the goodliness of their songs. Indeed, these five have adorned our assembly with the excellence
of their melodies and have done well in that which they have said before those who are present; wherefore we counsel thee to enfranchise them for
the love of God the Most High." Quoth El Abbas, "There is no commandment but thy commandment;" and he enfranchised the ten damsels in the
assembly; whereupon they kissed the hands of the king and his son and prostrated themselves in thanksgiving to God the Most High. Then they put
off that which was upon them of ornaments and laying aside the lutes [and other] instruments of music, clave to their houses, veiled, and went not
forth. (144).When the youth had made an end of his speech, the king said, "Carry him back to the prison;" and when they had done this, he turned
to the viziers and said to them, "Yonder youth looseth his tongue upon you, but I know your affectionate solicitude for the welfare of my empire
and your loyal counsel to me; so be of good heart, for all that ye counsel me I will do." When they heard tnese words, they rejoiced and each of
them said his say Then said the king, "I have not deferred his slaughter but to the intent that the talk might be prolonged and that words might
abound, and I desire [now] that ye sit up for him a gibbet without the town and make proclamation among the folk that they assemble and take him
and carry him in procession to the gibbet, with the crier crying before him and saying, 'This is the recompense of him whom the king delighted to
favour and who hath betrayed him!'" The viziers rejoiced, when they heard this, and slept not that night, of their joy; and they made proclamation in
the city and set up the gibbet..? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Chief of the Boulac Police dcv.The Khalif marvelled at my speech and said, 'How great is this
king! Indeed, his letter testifieth of him; and as for the magnificence of his dominion, thou hast acquainted us with that which thou hast seen; so, by
Allah, he hath been given both wisdom and dominion.' Then he bestowed on me largesse and dismissed me, so I returned to my house and paid the
poor-rate (216) and gave alms and abode in my former easy and pleasant case, forgetting the grievous stresses I had suffered. Yea, I cast out from
my heart the cares of travel and traffic and put away travail from my thought and gave myself up to eating and drinking and pleasure and
delight.".Quoth the company, 'Tell us thy story and expound it unto us, so we may see that which it hath of extraordinary.' And he said 'Know, then,
that.41. Ali Shar and Zumurrud cccvii.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.Mamoun (El) and Zubeideh, i. 199..Then they fell to
journeying night and day, and as they went, behold, they sighted a camp of the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was told that
it was the camp of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there were around them sheep and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El Akil, the
cousin of El Abbas, upon whom they still made raids and took his cattle; wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he availed not
to cope with them. When El Abbas came near the camp, he dismounted from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and they set down
the victual and ate their sufficiency and rested awhile of the day. Then said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to drink and draw
water for us in thy water-bag, by way of provision for the road.".? ? ? ? ? Why to estrangement and despite inclin'st thou with the spy? Yet that a
bough (14) from side to side incline (15) small wonder 'twere.."O elder," added she, "if Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we
[that we should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "spare thine endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken."
When she knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O elder, I am of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the
food waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou be assured against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame
towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden thee beware of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".When the
Khalif heard his verses, he took the cup from his hand and kissed it and drank it off and returned it to Aboulhusn, who made him an obeisance and
filled and drank. Then he filled again and kissing the cup thrice, recited the following verses:.23. Hatim et Tal; his Generosity after Death
cclxx.Endowed with amorous grace past any else am I, ii 253..Now the liefest of all things to Mariyeh was the recitation of poems and verses and
linked rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of the lute], and she was versed in all tongues; so she took the letter and opening it, read that which
was therein and apprehended its purport. Then she cast it on the ground and said, "O nurse, I have no answer to make to this letter." Quoth the
nurse, "Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach unto thee, for that the people of the world have heard of thee and still praise thee for
keenness of wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an answer, such as shall delude his heart and weary his soul." "O nurse," rejoined the
princess, "who is this that presumeth upon me with this letter? Belike he is the stranger youth who gave my father the rubies." "It is himself,"
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answered the woman, and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on such a wise that thou shalt not bring me other than it [from him]." Quoth the
nurse, "So be it." So the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Officer's Story, The Eleventh, ii. 175..Now this
present was a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine pearls, each a mithcal (211) in weight and a bed covered with the skin
of the serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the bigness of a dinar, whereon whoso sitteth shall never sicken; also an
hundred thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor, each the bigness of a pistachio-nut, and a slave-girl with her
paraphernalia, a charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king took leave of me, commending me to the merchants and the
captain of the ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my own good, and we ceased not to pass from island to island and
from country to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and foregathered with my family and brethren..? ? ? ? ? g. The Fuller
and his Wife dcccxcvi.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Officer's Story dccccxxxii.Before I entered this corporation, (149) I had a draper's shop and there
used to come to me a man whom I knew not, save by his face, and I would give him what he sought and have patience with him, till he could pay
me. One day, I foregathered with certain of my friends and we sat down to drink. So we drank and made merry and played at Tab; (150) and we
made one of us Vizier and another Sultan and a third headsman..101. The Adventures of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo dcclxvi.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second
Calender's Story xii.Fair fall the maid whose loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! iii. 191..? ? ? ? ? u. Prince Behram of Persia and the Princess
Ed Detma dxcvii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea.
Story of the Barber's First Brother cxlv.When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's speech, he was confounded before him and abashed and
marvelled at the gravity of his understanding and his patience. So he sprang up to him and embraced him and the vizier kissed his feet. Then the
king called for a sumptuous dress of honour and cast it over Er Rehwan and entreated him with the utmost honour and showed him special favour
and restored him to his rank and vizierate. Moreover he imprisoned those who had sought his destruction with leasing and committed unto himself
to pass judgment upon the interpreter who had expounded to him the dream. So the vizier abode in the governance of the realm till there came to
them the Destroyer of Delights; and this (added Shehrzad) is all, O king of the age, that hath come down to us of King Shah Bekht and his
vizier..To his beloved one the lover's heart's inclined, iii. 22..An if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye do, ii. 192..? ? ? ? ? By God,
forgetfulness of her shall never cross my mind, What while I wear the bonds of life nor when of death they're rent.Then they attired Dinarzad in a
dress of blue brocade and she became as she were the full moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before
King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her,
whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her one of her describers in the following verses:.When Er Razi heard this, he said, 'Yonder
wittol lusteth after my wife; but I will do him a mischief.' Then he rushed in upon them, and when El Merouzi saw him, he marvelled at him and
said to him, 'How didst thou make thine escape?' So he told him the trick he had played and they abode talking of that which they had collected
from the folk [by way of alms], and indeed they had gotten great store of money. Then said El Merouzi, 'Verily, mine absence hath been prolonged
and fain would I return to my own country.' Quoth Er Rasi,' As thou wilt;' and the other said, 'Let us divide the money we have gotten and do thou
go with me to my country, so I may show thee my tricks and my fashions.' 'Come to-morrow,' replied Er Razi, 'and we will divide the
money.'.Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?"
Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my
slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said
to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down
on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine
that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he
awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin,
"I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".? ? ? ? ? a. The
First Calender's Story xxxvii.31. The Scavenger and the Noble Lady of Baghdad cclxxxii.Lackpenny and the Cook, The, i. 9..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of
the Physician Douban xi.Then she charged her husband keep watch over the thief, till she should return, and repairing to his wife, acquainted her
with his case and told her that her husband the thief had been taken and had compounded for his release, at the price of seven hundred dirhems, and
named to her the token. So she gave her the money and she took it and returned to her house. By this time, the dawn had broken; so she let the thief
go his way, and when he went out, she said to him, 'O my dear one, when shall I see thee come and take the treasure?' 'O indebted one,' answered
he, 'when thou needest other seven hundred dirhems, wherewithal to amend thy case and that of thy children and to discharge thy debts.' And he
went out, hardly believing in his deliverance from her. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the three men and our
Lord Jesus.".Then he gave me the present and letter and money for my expenses. So I kissed his hand and going out from before him, repaired to
the sea-coast, where I took ship with many other merchants and we sailed days and nights, till, after a prosperous voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe
arrival at the island of Serendib. We landed and went up to the city, where I carried the letter and present to the king and kissing the earth fell
[prostrate before him], invoking blessings on him. When he saw me, 'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the Most Great God, we have
longed for thy sight and the day is blessed on which we behold thee once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me by his side, welcomed me
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and entreated me friendly and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy; after which he fell to conversing with me and caressing me and said, 'What
brings thee to us, O Sindbad?' I kissed his hand and thanking him, said, 'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter from my lord the Khalif
Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought out to him the present and the letter and he read the latter and accepted the former, rejoicing therein with an
exceeding joy..? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dlxiii.Speedy Relief of God, Of the, i. 174..18. Ardeshir and Heyat en Nufous
ccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? I am become, for severance from my loved one, Like a left hand, forsaken of the right..? ? ? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do confess,
God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..? ? ? ? ? c. The Jewish Physician's Story cxxix.King of Ind and his
Vizier, The, ii. 105..Then I arose and fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master, who saw me pale and disfeatured for fear
and hunger. He rejoiced in my return and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine account; for I went and finding the tree torn
up by the roots, doubted not but the elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.' So I told him what had befallen me and he
marvelled exceedingly and rejoiced, saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered I. So he took me up with him on an
elephant and we rode till we came to the elephants' burial-place..? ? ? ? ? Though they their journey's goal, alas I have hidden, in their track Still
will I follow on until the very planets wane..Now he had no treasure; but the thief believed him not and insisted upon him with threats and blows.
When he saw that he got no profit of him, he said to him, 'Swear by the oath of divorce from thy wife (247) [that thou hast nothing].' So he swore
and his wife said to him, 'Out on thee! Wilt thou divorce me? Is not the treasure buried in yonder chamber?' Then she turned to the thief and
conjured him to multiply blows upon her husband, till he should deliver to him the treasure, concerning which he had sworn falsely. So he drubbed
him grievously, till he carried him to a certain chamber, wherein she signed to him that the treasure was and that he should take it up..Haste not to
that thou dost desire; for haste is still unblest, ii. 88..So saying, he took leave of the woman and her husband and set out, intending for Akil, his
father's brother's son. Now there was between Baghdad and Akil's abiding-place forty days' journey; so El Abbas settled himself on the back of his
courser and his servant Aamir mounted also and they fared forth on their way. Presently, El Abbas turned right and left and recited the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? And horses eke wouldst have led to thee day by day And girls, high- breasted maids, and damsels black and white,.Druggist, The
Singer and the, i. 229..Officer's Story, The Sixteenth, ii. 193..Learned Man, Khelbes and his Wife and the, i. 301..'There was once, of old time, a
hawk who made himself a nest hard by that of a locust, and the latter gloried in his neighbourhood and betaking herself to him, saluted him and
said, "O my lord and chief of the birds, indeed the nearness unto thee delighteth me and thou honourest me with thy neighbourhood and my soul is
fortified with thee." The hawk thanked her for this and there ensued friendship between them. One day, the locust said to the hawk, "O chief of the
birds, how cometh it that I see thee alone, solitary, having with thee no friend of thy kind of the birds, to whom thou mayst incline in time of
easance and of whom thou mayst seek succour in time of stress? Indeed, it is said, 'Man goeth about seeking the ease of his body and the
preservation of his strength, and in this there is nought more necessary to him than a friend who shall be the completion of his gladness and the
mainstay of his life and on whom shall be his dependence in his stress and in his ease.' Now I, albeit I ardently desire thy weal in that which
beseemeth thy condition, yet am I weak [and unable] unto that which the soul craveth; but, if thou wilt give me leave, I will seek out for thee one of
the birds who shall be conformable unto thee in thy body and thy strength." And the hawk said, "I commit this to thee and rely upon thee
therein.".?OF LOOKING TO THE ISSUES OF AFFAIRS..In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye, iii. 65..? ? ? ? ? "Forget him,"
quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" "If I forget him, ne'er may God," quoth I, "remember me!".? ? ? ? ? z. The King who lost Kingdom
and Wife and Wealth and God restored them to him dccccxix.? ? ? ? ? I watch the stars for wake and pray that the belov'd May yet to me relent and
bid my tears be dried..The king gave him leave for this and the vizier betook himself to the queen and said to her, "I am come to thee, on account of
a grave reproach, and I would have thee be truthful with me in speech and tell me how came the youth into the sleeping-chamber." Quoth she, "I
have no knowledge whatsoever [of it]" and swore to him a solemn oath thereof, whereby he knew that she had no knowledge of the matter and that
she was not at fault and said to her, "I will teach thee a device, where- with thou mayst acquit thyself and thy face be whitened before the king."
"What is it?" asked she; and he answered, saying, "When the king calleth for thee and questioneth thee of this, say thou to him, 'Yonder youth saw
me in the privy-chamber and sent me a message, saying, "I will give thee a hundred jewels, to whose price money may not avail, so thou wilt suffer
me to foregather with thee." I laughed at him who bespoke me with these words and rebuffed him; but he sent again to me, saying, "An thou fall
not in with my wishes, I will come one of the nights, drunken, and enter and lie down in the sleeping-chamber, and the king will see me and kill
me; so wilt thou be put to shame and thy face will be blackened with him and thine honour abased."' Be this thy saying to the king, and I will
presently go to him and repeat this to him." Quoth the queen, "And I also will say thus.".8. Ghanim ben Eyoub the Slave of Love xxxix.? ? ? ? ? u.
The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dccccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the Draper's Wife dccccxvii.21. Omar ben
Abdulaziz and the Poets ccccxxxii.It befell one day that he entered a certain city and sold somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him
friends of the merchants of the place and fell to sitting with them and entertaining them and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst
they also invited him to their houses. On this wise he abode a long while, till he was minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among
his friends, who were concerned for parting from him. Then he betook himself to him of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the
most apparent of them in generosity, and sat with him and borrowed his goods; and when he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him
the deposit that he had left with him. 'And what is the deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars
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therein.' And the merchant said, 'When didst thou give it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by
such a token, and thus and thus?' 'I know not of this,' rejoined the merchant, and words were bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who
were present also] disputed together concerning their affair and their speech, till their voices rose high and the neighbours had knowledge of that
which passed between them.."O king," answered the youth, "if there have betided thee talk because of me, by Allah, by Allah the Great, those who
have brought on thee this talk from the folk are these wicked viziers, who devise with the folk and tell them foul things and evil concerning the
king's house; but I trust in God that He will cause their malice to revert upon their heads. As for the king's menace of me with slaughter, I am in the
grasp of his hand; so let not the king occupy his mind with my slaughter, for that I am like unto the sparrow in the hand of the fowler; if he will, he
slaughtereth him, and if he will, he looseth him. As for the delaying of my slaughter, it [proceedeth] not [from] the king, but from Him in whose
hand is my life; for, by Allah, O king, if God willed my slaughter, thou couldst not avail to postpone it, no, not for a single hour. Indeed, man
availeth not to fend off evil from himself, even as it was with the son of King Suleiman Shah, whose anxiety and carefulness for the
accomplishment of his desire of the new-born child [availed him nothing], for his last hour was deferred how many a time! and God saved him
until he had accomplished his [foreordained] period and had fulfilled [the destined term of] his life.".? ? ? ? ? c. The King who knew the
Quintessence of Things dcccxci.Then he stripped him of his clothes and clapping on his neck a heavy chain, bound him to a high lattice and fell to
drubbing him two bouts a day and two anights; and on this wise he abode the space of ten days. Then his mother came to him and said, "O my son,
O Aboulhusn, return to thy reason, for this is the Devil's doing." Quoth he, "Thou sayst sooth, O my mother, and bear thou witness of me that I
repent [and forswear] that talk and turn from my madness. So do thou deliver me, for I am nigh upon death." So his mother went out to the
superintendant and procured his release and he returned to his own house..O thou that questionest the lily of its scent, ii. 256..When the morning
morrowed, the king went forth and sitting down on the throne of the kingship, summoned the grandees of his empire; whereupon the chamberlains
and deputies and captains of the host went in to him and kissed the earth before him. He distinguished the vizier with his especial favour and
bestowed on him a dress of honour and entreated him with the utmost kindness, after which he set forth briefly to his chief officers that which had
betided him with Shehrzad and how he had turned from that his former usance and repented him of what he had done aforetime and purposed to
take the vizier's daughter Shehrzad to wife and let draw up the contract of marriage with her.
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